
 

Land of Sky Regional Council 
May 27, 2020 

Regular Meeting 

Please mute all electronic devices, including cell phones, laptops, tablets, and recorders. Delegates are 
requested to state their names when moving on orders of business.  Thank you! 

AGENDA 

I. Call to Order (12:30pm) 

II. Invocation

III. Pledge of Allegiance

IV. Roll Call

V. Modification and Approval of Agenda

VI. Public Comment

VII. Chairman’s Comments and COVID19 Roundtable

VIII. Approval of Minutes from the April Regular Meeting Via Zoom

IX. Presentations
A. FEMA Cost Recovery for Local Governments – Norma Houston, UNC School of Government
    & Kathryn Van Tol, NCDPS- Division of Emergency Management 

X. Election of Officers and Executive Committee Members 

XI. New Business
A. Fiscal Year-2020/21 Budget Presentation – Nathan Ramsey, Executive Director

XII. Executive Director’s Report

XIII. Important Dates
A. Next Virtual Regional Board Meeting via Zoom is scheduled for June 24, 2020

XIV. Adjournment



 
 
 
 
 
 

 

BOARD OF DELEGATES AGENDA ITEM 
 

 
Subject: April 2020 Board of Delegates Virtual Meeting Minutes 

 
Item Number: X. Approval of Minutes from the April 2020 Virtual Regular Meeting 

 
Responsible Party: Zia Rifkin, Administrative Services 

 
Attachment(s): Minutes from the April 2020 Virtual Meeting 

 
Background: A quorum was present to conduct business at the April 2020 virtual meeting 

via Zoom and the minutes provide a recap of the update on the Ombudsman 
Program and the roundtable and discussion regarding COVID-19. 

 
Staff Recommendation: Recommend acceptance of the April 2020 virtual meeting minutes  

 
Suggested Motion(s): Move to approve the April 2020 virtual meeting minutes as submitted 



Virtual Meeting via Zoom of 
Land of Sky Regional Council Board of Delegates 

 
April 22, 2020 

 
Minutes 

 
I. Call to Order –Chair Harris called the meeting to order at approximately 12:30pm.  
 

II. Invocation – Chair Harris gave the invocation. 
 

III. Pledge of Allegiance – Chair Harris led the group in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 

IV. Roll Call – Nathan Ramsey called the roll. The following members were present: Norris Gentry, Mike 
Hawkins, George Goosmann, Jonathan Kanipe, Larry Harris, Maggie Tuttle, Maureen Copelof, Albert 
Gooch, Preston Blakely, Barbara Volk, John Connet, Nathan Bennett, Nancy Allen, Patrick Fitzsimmons, 
John Mitchell, George Morosani, Brittany Brady, and Bob Tomasulo. 
 

Guests Present – Josh Harrold, Drew Christy, Freddie Harrill, Dr. Gene Loflin, April Riddle, Robin Ramsey, 
Graham Fields,  
 

Nathan Ramsey announced a quorum was present to conduct business.  
 

V. Modification and Approval of Agenda – The agenda was presented for approval with no modification 
requested. 
 

Maureen Copelof moved to approve the agenda as presented. Barbara Volk seconded and the 
motion carried unanimously without further discussion. 
 

VI. Public Comment – No public comments were made. 
 

VII. Ombudsman Update –  
LeeAnne Tucker provided an update on the Ombudsman Program in the four-county region. She 
communicated that all of the Area Agency on Aging (AAA) staff have been very busy over the past few 
weeks. A special focus is on the assisted living facilities. Cori Search and Telle King are the Ombudsmen 
currently serving the region. Cori Search (serving Henderson, Madison and parts of Buncombe County) 
shared that right now, Ombudsman cannot go into the facilities. Henderson County has a high level of the 
virus in their assisted living facilities. The Ombudsmen are contacting facilities frequently to offer assistance 
and ensure that residents are able to maintain contact with their families. One of the facilities in Henderson 
County currently has three cases of the virus and another facility has 27 cases with 5 staff members sick, 
too. Specific numbers on the level of positive confirmed cases has been hard to obtain from the facilities. In 
addition, several deaths have been caused by the virus. All facilities are requesting PPE, which has been 
very hard to come by. Currently, LOSRC has KN95 masks and some of those are going to the facilities. 
Contact is also maintained with facilities to determine how they are working with their residents to maintain 
their spirits and provide activities, with some facilities being very creative. AARP has offered to bring food 
and little goodies to affected facilities in Henderson County, which is greatly appreciated. Residents are in 
isolation, with specific staff assigned to their hall. Ombudsmen have mailed postcards to residents with their 
contact information. The calls that Ombudsman are receiving are the normal type of calls and no calls have 
been received about the virus. The Ombudsman have a weekly call with the State Ombudsman to 
determine best practices, etc. Any questions can be directed to Cori Search at cori@landofsky.org or 828-
251-7433 (direct line). 
 

VIII. Chairman’s Comments and COVID-19 Roundtable –  
Chair Harris encouraged Delegates to share about conditions in their jurisdictions. 
 



COVID-19 Roundtable -  
John Mitchell – Shared that Henderson County is deep in budget season right now. The County manager 
and his team are looking into their crystal ball to attempt to determine the effect lower sales tax revenues 
are going to have on the budget. Likely, there will be the need to shift some priorities in the coming fiscal 
year. Coordinating the purchase of large amounts of PPE, which has been done with an across the board 
review of local firms and with DHT, to coordinate a regional effort to purchase PPE for industry. Vetting 
suppliers on our own to consider purchasing from overseas contacts. Also working with the State to obtain 
PPE. Shout out to Nathan Ramsey and LOSRC for purchasing KN95 masks from DHT, which will go a long 
ways to help the counties in the region. Weekly Q & A with Department of Public Health and Emergency 
Management staff began on Monday with an initiative to look at the situation if the governor amended or 
rescinded the emergency declaration. Working on best practices and hopes to send out a survey to 
businesses to produce guidelines to go along with whatever comes out of the governor’s office. Also looking 
at the response from the Recreation Department and looking at the schedules for the National Forests’ 
reopening. 
Norris Gentry – Shared that Madison County is doing everything possible regarding the COVID-19 
response. The County is blessed that there have been no confirmed cases. Citizens have been doing the 
right things to stay well. He encouraged everyone on this call to work on a bi-partisan effort to gain financial 
assistance from the federal government in a future round of stimulus and to reach out to federal elected 
officials and state officials. He thanked everyone in the region that have worked so hard together and with 
the state departments, too. He shared that the State is in a better position than many states due to the 
citizens and the actions of state and local officials. He reminded everyone to advocate to state and federal 
officials about the financial needs of local governments. 
Barbara Volk – Shared that the City has followed along and worked very closely with Henderson County. To 
date, the City has held two virtual public meetings- City Council and the Planning Board. There is a learning 
curve to virtual meetings and we’reLearning as we go along. So far, the meetings have worked quite well. 
Social Media is being used to share COVID-19 information. Links to school system are provided and the 
goal is to get as much as information as possible out to the citizens. Rhythm and Brews postponed to June. 
Downtown group working with the Arts Council to highlight two restaurants that have carryout and then folks 
can tune into a virtual art show.  
John Connet - Shared that citizens are at home and government workers are still coming into work. Starting 
to take temperatures and prepare for the next level when reopening begins. Working on the budget. All 
current positions are frozen. Considering impact of less tax revenues. Working closely with the County. 
Mike Hawkins – Shared that Transylvania County is doing many of the same things that the other counties 
are doing, including trying to obtain PPE. Engaged in the budget process during a challenging time for 
planning. At the Commissioners’ meeting on Monday night, an ordinance passed that prohibites any type of 
leisure activity in the County in an attempt to curtail any surge in the virus. The ordinance expires at the end 
of the month. The County also needs to provide services by the Rescue Squad. Working with many partners 
in the County on a Small Business Support Grant program. The Commissioners are seriously considering a 
more substantial program funded by the County to support businesses in the coming months. He also 
shared that the County is blessed to have had only a few cases. 
Maureen Copelof – Shared that the City of Brevard is working with the County to coordinate on protective 
orders. One of the interesting things brought out is that the community has really come together and groups 
in the community have made cloth masks. The City held its first virtual Council meeting this week. 
Additionally, the website and Social Media are being utilized to get accurate information out to the 
community. Working closely with the Chamber to support local businesses so they can remain viable. 
Recreation facilities closed but the trail system is open. Access to the French Broad River remains open, 
too. Brevard Music Center has canceled their summer program. There is going to be economic impact from 
that and the City is looking at putting a bare bones budget in place. 
Jonathan Kanipe – Shared that the Town of Biltmore Forest has had its public facilities closed since March 
8. All Town staff are essential and most are coming into the office. Only one employee is working remotely 
from home. He shared appreciation to Nathan Ramsey and LOSRC for procuring the KN95 masks. The 
Town has ordered some face shields as well. Working on the budget for the remainder of this year and for 



the upcoming year. The Town enjoys good relations with other local governments, which are strengthened 
by the crisis. 
Maggie Tuttle – Shared that the Town of Black Mountain has opened up the golf course and citizens are 
cooperating and respectful. She noted that the Town has been very fortunate during the pandemic. 
Josh Harrold– Thanked Nathan Ramsey and the Board for working to get the KN95 masks. He shared that 
the Town is working to determine what the revenue shortfalls might be and developing the budget. Most of 
the Town staff are still working. Parks are closed but greenways are open. Citizens have been very 
understanding. He noted the importance of local governments having cash on hand. 
Preston Blakely – Shared that the Town of Fletcher is under the County’s Declaration and is maintaining a 
normal level of services. Bill Moore Park is open for the walking trails only. Meetings are virtual via Zoom. 
The Town is working through the budget process and facing the same struggles as other local governments. 
Nathan Bennett – Shared that the Town of Mars Hill echoes Commissioner Gentry’s sentiments in that there 
are no confirmed cases in the county. Remote meetings are being held with the County’s Emergency 
Management staff. The Town met early with Mars Hill University (MHU) to get the organization shut down. 
There is Wi-Fi access around the University. People are using the school’s parking lots to access it and do 
distance learning and other online activities. The Town held its Board meeting on March 10, since then 
meetings have been canceled until further notice. Continuing all essential Town activities. Everyone is 
looking forward to seeing the light at the end of the tunnel. 
Patrick Fitzsimmons – Shared that the Town of Weaverville has only one confirmed case of the virus. The 
Town is facing the same budget concerns as other jurisdictions. He also shared that the Town opened the 
trails in the parks yesterday. 
Bob Tomasulo – Shared that the Regional Aging Advisory Council (RAAC) has been monitoring the assisted 
living facilities while it is not possible to send the Ombudsmen out into the field. The RAAC is using virtual 
meetings to keep everyone connected. 
Albert Gooch – Shared that the Village of Flat Rock is quiet. The Park is open and the Village is considering 
having a May meeting. He noted that the budget process is underway in the Village. 
Daniel Cobb – Shared that the Town of Mils River closed the park several weeks ago but the greenway is 
open. The Town is facing the same issues as other municipalities. Updates are made to the Town’s website 
daily with little snippets of news and the current virus numbers. The Town is conducting Social Media 
outreach and posting pictures of staff in facemasks. The Town’s staff is small and work schedules have 
been staggered. The Town’s offices are open to the public so people can pay their taxes, etc. He noted that 
the Comprehensive Plan Steering Committee meeting scheduled at the beginning of May and it may not be 
in a virtual setting. The Town’s biggest priority is keeping the park open and clean. Other than that, all is well 
in the Mills River. As an afterthought, Manager Cobb shared that he walks around the park with his (super 
hero) cape when folks’ spirits need a lift. 
George Morosani – Shared that everyone is hunkered down in their homes at the moment, so not much is 
going on with real estate development. 
Brittany Brady – Shared that the Henderson County Partnership for Economic Development (the 
Partnership) is working to help businesses find resources. The partnership is also part of the task force to 
re-open the Henderson County safely. 
Laura Leatherwood – Shared that Blue Ridge Community College (BRCC) has shifted all seated learning to 
online formats. The college continues to train nurses, law enforcement, etc. that will be needed to deal with 
COVID-19. Many people, who have been dislocated from their jobs, are showing up at the NCWorks Career 
Centers on the colleges two campuses. Career center staff are working to get folks into training or helping 
them apply for UI. She noted that the lifeblood of the college is serving small businesses. More small 
businesses and owners have been served through BRCC than any other community college in the state. In 
addition, Dr. Leatherwood shared that the college donated most of their PPE to AdventHealth and Pardee 
Hospital. As many ventilators, as possible, were donated, too. 
Chair Harris - Shared that it’s encouraging to see everyone step up and he shared appreciation to the 
businesses that have had to close as they have made a difference, too. Thankful for the blessing of the virus 
not creating anymore death and sickness than it has. 



Drew Christy – Shared that the Governor is charting a path forward while citizens continue to stay at home. 
Hoping to avoid a potentially dangerous spike in COVID-19 cases by keeping the stay home, stay safe order 
in place. The plan going forward relies on more testing, contact tracing, etc. to help stop the spread and 
avoid a spike. Furloughed employees can now apply for UI benefits. In addition, UI benefits may be allowed 
for currently furloughed workers, who continue to receive payment for prior weeks from employers. UI claims 
filed according to guidance for each employer receiving COVID-19 support payment. Reach out to Drew 
with questions. 
Robin Ramsey – Shared that the US Forest Service was asked by local communities to shut down federal 
lands. When local communities are ready to open back up, let her know and she will share that information 
with the Forest Service. She shared that the latest stimulus bill for $184 billion has passed the Senate and is 
in the House- more funding is coming down. Robin Ramsey shared that she has heard from many 
communities about budget shortfalls. She assured that this would not be the last stimulus bill. Encouraged 
jurisdictions to reach out to her and the other congressional staffers about their budget shortfalls. 
Chair Harris – Shared t on behalf of Mission Hospital and CarePartners, a very encouraging report that only 
three people hospitalized at Mission in very serious condition. The number of confirmed cases in Buncombe 
County is right around 42. He noted that there have been good reports from the healthcare sector. Zero 
employees at Mission and CarePartners have contracted the virus. The hospital has over 400 empty beds 
and the patient count at CarePartners is substantially down, too. Ventilators at Mission, but those are not 
currently needed.  
 

IX. Approval of Minutes from the March Regular Meeting –  
George Morosani moved to approve the minutes of the March 24, 2020 minutes as submitted. Albert 
Gooch seconded and the motion carried unanimously without further discussion. 

 

X. Old Business – 
 

XI. New Business –  
A. Nominating Committee – Nathan Ramsey shared that three members of the Board are requested to 
volunteer to serve as the Nominating Committee in order to develop a slate of candidates for the Officer and 
Executive Committee positions. He encouraged Delegates to reach out to him if they were interested in 
volunteering. The Nominating Committee should present its recommendations at the May meeting. 
 

XIV. Executive Director’s Report –  
Nathan Ramsey’ shared that the weekly COVID-19 response call is tomorrow at 1:00pm. He thanked 
everyone for all their work supporting these regional initiatives. He expressed gratitude for local 
governments doing everything they are doing to keep communities safe. 
 

XV. Important Dates – Wednesday, May 27, 2020 is the next regularly scheduled virtual Board of Delegates 
meeting via Zoom.  
 

XVI. Adjournment – George Goosmann moved to adjourn the meeting, as there was no further business. 
George Morosani seconded and the meeting adjourned upon unanimous consent. 

 
 
 
 

 Respectfully submitted by Zia Rifkin 



 
 

BOARD OF DELEGATES AGENDA ITEM 
 

 
Subject: Fiscal Year 2020/2021 Annual Operating Budget Presentation 

 
Item Number: XI. New Business, Item A. 

 
Responsible Party: Nathan Ramsey, Executive Director 

 
Attachment(s): FY21 Proposed Budget 

 
Background: Per requirements of the Local Government Budget and Fiscal Control Act, a 

balanced budget ordinance must be adopted prior to July 1 of the applicable 
fiscal year. This presentation of the Annual Operating Budget for FY 2020/21 
initiates the Board’s budgetary process for Land of Sky Regional Council 

 
 
Staff Recommendation: N/A  

 
Suggested Motion(s): N/A 

 























 
 

2020 Officers/Executive Committee 
(Terms Ending March 23, 2021) 

Nominating Committee Recommendation 
 

Chair: Barbara Volk, Hendersonville (Henderson) 
Vice-Chair: Patrick Fitzsimmons, Weaverville (Buncombe) 
Secretary: Mike Hawkins, Transylvania County 
Treasurer: Norris Gentry, Madison County 
County Delegate: John Mitchell, Henderson County 
Municipal Delegate: Albert Gooch, Flat Rock (Henderson) 
Past Chair Delegate: Larry B. Harris, Black Mountain (Buncombe) 
Minority Representative Delegate: Preston Blakely, Fletcher (Henderson) 
Aging/Volunteer Services Representative: Bob Tomasulo, Regional Aging Advisory Committee 
 
 
Respectfully submitted by the Nominating Committee: 
Maureen Copelof, Council Member, City of Brevard 
Preston Blakely, Council Member, Town of Fletcher 
Matthew Wechtel, Commissioner, Madison County 
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